

### **SCOPING REVIEW**

March 2005

# A scoping review of the evidence for incentive schemes to encourage positive health and other social behaviours in young people

The EPPI-Centre is part of the Social Science Research Unit, Institute of Education, University of London





### **AUTHORS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

The following members of the EPPI-Centre team undertook this scoping review: Josephine Kavanagh, Alex Trouton, Ann Oakley, Angela Harden.

Thanks to Chloe Powell and Jon Ashton for their professional administrative support on this report. Thanks also to all other members of the EPPI-Centre Health Promotion and Public Health Reviews Facility for helpful advice, and comments on this report.

A specific programme of work undertaken by the EPPI-Centre Health Promotion and Public Health Reviews Facility is funded by the Department of Health, England. The work described in this report was conducted as part of this programme. The views expressed in the report are those of the authors and not necessarily those of the Department of Health.

This report should be cited as Kavanagh J, Trouton A, Oakley, A, Harden A, (2005) A Scoping Review of the Evidence for Incentive Schemes to Encourage Positive Health and other Social Behaviours in Young People. London: EPPI-Centre, Social Science Research Unit, Institute of Education, University of London.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1. BACKGROUND	2
2. AIMS	4
3. METHODS	5
3.1 Inclusion and exclusion criteria	6
4. DESCRIPTION OF PUBLISHED RESEARCH	10
4.1 Identification of relevant studies	
5. DETAILS OF ONGOING INCENTIVES SCHEMES	15
5.1 Identification of ongoing schemes 5.2 Health-promoting schemes 5.3 Education and attendance promoting schemes 5.4 Schemes promoting other social behaviours	16 17
6. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	22
6.1 Published research 6.2 Ongoing projects 6.3 Systematic review	22
7. REFERENCES	23
Appendix A: Search strategy	24
Appendix B: Reports of included studies	29
Appendix C: Table of ongoing and recently completed projects	36
Appendix D: Russell Commission	40

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

- There is considerable policy interest in the use of incentives to promote positive behaviour in children and young people. However there is uncertainty about whether this approach works, and, if so, what the underlying mechanisms are. There is no recent evidence-based summary of the international research literature to inform policy decisions.
- A scoping exercise was undertaken by the EPPI-Centre team to identify the nature and extent of: a) international research studies evaluating incentive schemes; and b) ongoing incentive schemes in the UK.
- The results of the scoping exercise make it apparent that there is a considerable body of international research evidence in the area of incentives to promote a range of positive behaviours in children and young people.
- There is a range of ongoing projects across the UK. A number of major government initiatives now utilise incentives.
- It has been decided that the EPPI-Centre team will undertake a full systematic review of the research evidence. When the review questions have been constructed, the systematic review will be carried out in two stages: (i) a descriptive mapping of relevant studies; and (ii) an in-depth review and synthesis of the quality and findings of the studies on effectiveness and implementation (if the mapping indicates that there are sufficient studies suitable for synthesis to warrant this). Information will continue to be collected on UK ongoing schemes, and this will be extended to include international incentives schemes. A full systematic review will provide an opportunity to explore in more detail issues surrounding the use of incentives to target health, educational or social inequalities.

### 1. BACKGROUND

How to increase low levels of physical activity and healthy eating, and improve other health behaviours in children and young people, is of increasing policy interest. Patterns of health behaviour are often set early on in life and can maintain their influence throughout the lifespan. The development of patterns of behaviour in early and late childhood may affect people's health, negatively or positively, in later years. Changing health behaviour is complex and difficult to achieve and, although the individual has a role to play in such changes, it is recognised that factors which work at the community and societal level contribute to individuals' health status and ability to effect health behaviour change.

One method for encouraging positive behaviour is the use of 'incentive' or 'reward' schemes. The use of incentives has its roots in behaviourist approaches to psychology, where it has been extensively studied since the beginning of the twentieth century (Ferster, 1957; Skinner, 1976). The term 'incentives' is used here to include a wide range of motivations (e.g. prizes, payment, material support, free or reduced-cost-access to leisure facilities). Incentive schemes may take place in a variety of locations (e.g. school, home, or community and youth groups). They can be delivered to different groups of young people (e.g. universally or targeted at 'high risk' individuals) or organisations/individuals working with young people (e.g. schools, head teachers or health professionals). Incentives can be used to target a range of problem behaviours, including those related to health, truancy/school absenteeism, educational achievement and crime. For example, policy interest has been raised by the 'Karrot' scheme in Southwark, South London. This scheme includes an incentives element to target antisocial behaviours and truancy, and to make young people feel safe, valued and active. The Karrot scheme was presented as a case study in the recent Public Health White Paper 'Choosing Health' (Department of Health, 2004). The 'Connexions Card' is a national scheme available to all 16 to 19 year olds in England. It utilises secure smart card technology enabling the collection of points for achieving learning, training and developmental goals. These points can be exchanged for a range of rewards. The 'Choosing Health' report states the intention to extend this scheme to reward positive health choices (Department of Health, 2004). Further details of both of these schemes are given in Section 5 of this report.

The Department of Health is keen to ensure that where possible strategies to improve the health of the public are evidence-based. Systematic reviews have been published which include research studies of complex interventions with an incentives component. However, we have not found any systematic reviews which provide an evidence-based summary of the current status and effectiveness of incentives schemes to promote behaviour changes in children and young people. It is also unclear what range of incentive schemes are currently ongoing in the UK, or to what extent these are being evaluated.

Whilst incentives may work by creating an extrinsically-derived motivation for compliance with a preferred behaviour, there remains uncertainty about the mechanisms by which they work. It may be that they increase participation levels in a scheme, and/or adherence to behaviours by attaching a desirable reward to them (or avoidance of an undesirable reward) (Chapman, 1998). It is unclear

whether they should be given universally or to particular targeted groups, whether they are best delivered as part of a multi-component strategy or are more effective as a single component in a simple intervention. We do not know what type of incentives are appropriate or acceptable to different groups, and whether there is a 'dose effect', with more highly valued rewards contributing to higher levels of behaviour change maintenance. It is also unclear what the potential long-term impact of extrinsic incentives schemes might be on either levels of intrinsic motivation or other outcomes. It is worth noting that there is a long standing debate in psychology as to whether the use of extrinsic rewards discourages the development of intrinsic motivation that is necessary for the long-term maintenance of behavioural changes (Cameron *et al.*, 2001); (Deci *et al.*, 1999).

The need for a systematic review of the evidence for using incentives to effect positive behaviour changes was recognised in 'Choosing Health' (Department of Health, 2004).

"...incentive schemes offer rewards to young people for adopting positive behaviours. The Department of Health has recently commissioned a review of the international evidence for incentive schemes. The aim is to assess which areas of public health could benefit the most and to consider some piloting work should the general approach look to be encouraging."

The results of the scoping review presented in this report represent a preliminary stage of the process commissioned by the Department of Health. The results of this work will be used to inform subsequent stages of the review process.

### 2. AIMS

This report is the result of a scoping review commissioned by the Department of Health, England, to identify the nature and extent of:

- (i) the international research evidence on whether incentive schemes work to encourage healthy behaviours or can improve a range of other social behaviours in young people aged up to 19 years (this evidence includes studies reporting young people's views and experiences of incentive schemes and those reporting practitioner implementation experiences), and
- (ii) ongoing UK incentive schemes relevant to the encouragement of health and other social behaviours, and evaluations of these.

A scoping review such as this differs from a full systematic map of research or review of evidence in that it is a preliminary assessment of the potential size and scope of the available research literature. A further aim of this scoping exercise is to provide policy makers with an overview of the international research literature and ongoing UK incentives activity. This will help to inform policy decisions about whether or not a full systematic review of the topic is needed.

The benefits and limitations of a scoping review are discussed in the methods section below.

### 3. METHODS

The work was carried out in three parts (i) a scoping exercise of the research literature based on the abstracts and titles of relevant records located through searches conducted across a range of bibliographic databases; (ii) the identification and retrieval of information relating to ongoing UK schemes with an incentives element (whether evaluated or not); and (iii) a consultation between EPPI-Centre researchers and the Department of Health. The consultation was based on the interim results of the two stages described above and was an opportunity to take stock of the potential scope of the research evidence base, and current activity, and to decide if further work was feasible and useful to policy makers.

The scoping at stage (i) was based on information gathered from the title and abstract provided in records identified from searches of bibliographic databases. Full text research papers were not retrieved.

These aims were met using the methods described below.

### 3.1 Inclusion and exclusion criteria

For the purposes of this study incentives were defined as:

Any tangible benefit externally provided with the explicit intention of promoting pre-specified health or social behavioural change(s) in the direct or indirect recipient of the intervention. Examples of incentives are prizes, payment, gifts, material support, free or reduced-cost-access to leisure facilities, and access to activity holidays. Incentives may be targeted at individual children and young people or groups, and/or parents or organisations serving young people.

In order to be considered relevant to this scoping exercise, records of research evidence had to meet the following criteria:

- Incentives were a central component of the study (i.e. research which used incentives only as an adjunct to improve recruitment were excluded)
- UK studies were included if they:
  - evaluated the impact of 'incentives' interventions on health behaviour and other social outcomes (outcome evaluations), or
  - assessed people's experiences of implementing incentives schemes (process evaluations), or
  - provided access to the views and experiences of children and young people on the use of incentives (views studies)
- International studies were included if they evaluated the impact of incentives schemes on relevant health and other social outcomes (outcome evaluations)

- Individuals or groups targeted by incentives were aged 19 years or less
- Studies had been published in the previous 10 years
- Abstracts were in the English language

To be included in this scoping exercise, ongoing schemes had to meet the following criteria:

- They are being conducted in the UK
- They have incentives as a central component of the scheme
- They target health or other social behaviour changes (whether evaluated or unevaluated)
- They target individuals or groups aged 19 years or less

### 3.2 Information retrieval

The following methods were used to retrieve information on both published research and ongoing incentives schemes.

### 3.2.1 Published research evidence

Research evidence was identified in the following ways.

Searches were conducted across the following bibliographic databases for research published in the last 10 years:

- ERIC
- CINAHL
- SSCI
- ASSIA
- Medline
- PsycLIT
- The Cochrane Library
- SIGLE
- BiblioMap (EPPI-Centre database of health promotion research)
- C2-SPECTR (the trials register of the Campbell Collaboration)

A search strategy was developed on the OVID online version of the PsycINFO database. This strategy was then translated to reflect the different indexing terms, search functions and syntax available on the other databases to be searched. A full copy of this and other search strategies is given in Appendix A.

### 3.2.2 Ongoing projects

A number of strategies were used to identify ongoing incentives schemes in the UK. The National Research Register (http://www.nrr.nhs.uk/) and databases held by the Health Development Agency and Health Scotland were searched. Contact was made with relevant major non-governmental organisations and charities, e.g. The Sports Council and The National Lottery. Contact was also made with the Healthy Schools Network, and regional NHS health promotion departments. As incentives schemes might be relevant to a number of government departments we searched Policy Hub (http://www.policyhub.gov.uk/) and the following departmental websites:

- · Department of Health
- Cabinet Office
- · Department for Education and Skills
- The Home Office
- The Treasury
- · Office of the Deputy Prime Minister

Non-systematic searches of the web via the Google search engine were also conducted.

# 3.3 Description of reports of research studies and ongoing schemes

Coding was applied to obtain a detailed description of the published research and ongoing UK incentives activity. This description was used to inform stage three of the process, a consultation between EPPI-Centre researchers and the Department of Health.

### 3.3.1 Published research evidence

References for all included records of research studies were entered on a searchable database. Keywords were applied to all records in order to describe their key features. The following descriptive codes were applied:

- · Study design
- Country where study carried out
- Focus of the report (e.g. type(s) of behaviour targeted)
- Characteristics of the study population (e.g. age, sex)
- Type of incentive

Outcome evaluations were further coded on the following criteria:

- Name of programme/intervention evaluation
- Intervention site (e.g. school, outreach, health care unit)
- Provider of intervention (e.g. teacher, health promotion advisor)
- Type of incentive (e.g. prizes, outings, money)
- Type of intervention (e.g. advice, education, resource access)

### 3.3.2 Ongoing projects

Project leaders and staff of schemes identified were contacted and sent a brief questionnaire to complete outlining details of their scheme to ensure that schemes were eligible for inclusion, and to obtain information regarding other potentially relevant schemes that they were aware of. Where possible, schemes were also contacted by telephone.

The questionnaire asked for information on the following:

- Type of rewards and incentives used
- Behaviours or outcomes targeted
- Population aimed at (age group, gender, particular groups such as exoffenders, school leavers)
- · Number of participants
- · Location of scheme
- Provider of the intervention (e.g. police, teachers, youth workers etc)
- Site of intervention (e.g. school, youth clubs, community outreach)
- · Who is running the scheme
- · Who is funding the scheme
- Date when scheme started and duration
- Is it being evaluated, has it already been evaluated?
- If evaluation ongoing or complete how and by whom?
- Publication details of evaluations where available

# 3.4 Benefits and limits of a scoping exercise

As stated earlier, a scoping exercise is intended to provide a preliminary assessment of the potential size and scope of the available research literature, and, in the case of this report, of ongoing activity. The benefits of a scoping exercise are that it can be completed in a short space of time, and it provides an indication of salient issues. The results can be used to judge whether or not a full systematic review is required, and, if so, identify both a potential focus for the review and the resource implications of it.

Whilst a scoping exercise uses some of the methods common to the standard stages of a systematic review, it does so in a limited manner. The limits of a scoping exercise mean that its findings cannot be used to develop recommendations for policy and practice. The approach used in this study is systematic, transparent and replicable, but differs from a full systematic mapping and in-depth review in the following ways:

- It did not attempt to seek all the available research literature
  - There was a minimal attempt to retrieve grey literature
  - Hand searching was not conducted
  - o There was limited contact with study authors
  - References of included research not scanned

- Full text copies of include reports were not obtained
  - Inclusion and exclusion criteria were therefore applied to a minimal amount of information
  - o No attempt was made to appraise the quality of the research
  - o No attempt was made to synthesis the findings of the research

### 4. DESCRIPTION OF PUBLISHED RESEARCH

### 4.1 Identification of relevant studies

The searches of bibliographic databases and specialist registers resulted in the identification of 4510 records with titles and/or abstracts. After screening these against our inclusion criteria we found that 94 reports of 88 individual studies were eligible for inclusion. The analysis presented here is based on coding of information available in the title and abstracts for the 88 studies.

Appendix B contains a list of all 94 included reports of research.

### 4.2 Classification of studies

### 4.2.1 Study type

Table 4.1 shows the 88 studies described in the 94 reports according to study type.

Of the 88 studies, 78 were classified as outcome evaluations. Of these, 18 were randomised controlled trials (RCTs), 10 were controlled trials, 24 were single group pre-test post-test studies and the design of 26 was unclear. There were nine potential systematic reviews, two of which contained meta-analyses. Only one survey was included. Whilst we found no process evaluations, it is possible that there may be process data included in some of the outcome evaluations, and that this information was not included in the abstract.

Table 4.1: Studies (N=88) by study type

	N	%
Outcome evaluation unclear	26	30
Single group pre-test post-test	24	27
Randomised controlled trial	18	21
Controlled trial	10	11
Potential systematic review	9	10
Survey	1	1

We think it likely that the majority of the outcome evaluations identified would be excluded from a systematic review on impact on the basis of their study design or the poor quality of conducting and reporting. For example only 28 (32%) state that they had a control group and a number of these are likely to be judged unreliable. Of the 26 reports that are of unclear design many of these will not be reports of controlled studies.

### 4.2.3 Country of origin

Of the 88 studies, only nine were conducted in the UK, 65 were conducted in the USA, four in Australia, and one each in Mexico, the Netherlands and Germany. In seven studies this information was not available.

### 4.2.4 Population

In terms of the populations targeted by the interventions there was a fairly even split between the age groups, with 44 targeting children between the ages of 0 and 10 years, and 52 targeting young people between the ages of 11 and 21 years. Some of the studies targeted both age ranges. Six studies included only females, three males only, with 71 being mixed sex, eight gave no information about sex.

Some of the abstracts provided more descriptive details of the population receiving the incentives than others. A range of groups were represented: eight studies were aimed at children with special educational needs, five at potential school drop-outs, five at teenage parents, four at drug users, four at low socio-economic groups, and two each at parents, teachers and dentists. It is possible that other more defined groups were being targeted by research studies but that information was not available in the reports of the research studies we identified.

### 4.2.4 Focus of the studies

Table 4.2 shows the type of focus in the 88 studies

The data presented here are based on the 88 studies. The reports of outcome evaluations focused on a wide range of issues and outcomes, with many having more than one focus. The types of behaviours that these studies focused on can be categorised as relating to health behaviours, education behaviours and other social behaviours, with many of the studies having more than one focus, some more relevant than others. In some cases a focus might be relevant to more than one category; we have presented these in only one category. Data are only presented on a focus if it was considered by more than two studies.

Table: 4.2 Studies (N=88) by study focus\*

Health focus	N	%
Health promotion unspecified/unclear	16	18
Tobacco	15	17
Physical activity	8	9
Medical care	7	8
Healthy Eating	6	7
Drugs	5	6
Accidents	4	5
Education		
Education system	42	48

Other social		
Problem behaviour	22	25
Inequalities	18	20
Parenting	5	6
Unclear or other	15	17

<sup>\*</sup> Each study could have more than once focus

Additional codes were applied to the 42 studies which focused on the education system. Thirty-one of these focused on academic achievement, 20 on attendance, five on enrolment in post-compulsory education, and four on homework. Some of the studies had more than one educational focus.

### 4.2.5 Types of intervention and incentive

Table 4.3 shows the different categories of interventions and incentive.

The data presented here are based on the 78 outcome evaluations only. The reports of outcome evaluations focused on a wide range of intervention types. In many cases a study involved more than one intervention. We found that only 11 studies were of interventions which relied on an incentives component alone. All the other evaluations were of multi-component interventions with 37 of these involving an educational intervention. Only those interventions included in more than one evaluation are included here.

There was a broad range of incentives given, though financial incentives were the most common. Token economies tended to operate within a school setting and it was not clear what tokens could be exchanged for. Vouchers tended to be rewards given outside the school setting, and again it was not always clear what they could be exchanged for. The opportunity to win incentives ranged from an individual being entered into a prize draw or raffle, to a whole class or group being rewarded for maintaining a behaviour change (e.g. not smoking). Thirty- four studies did not specify what the incentives were, and 12 studies had incentives that were coded as 'other', such as free sunscreen, extra recess time or increased access to television.

Table 4.3: Studies (N=78) by type of intervention or incentive\*

Interventions	N	%
Education	37	47
Other intervention	25	32
Advice	9	12
Resource access	8	10
Skill development	6	10
Social support	6	10
Environmental modification	5	6
Immunisation	5	6
Professional training	5	6

Counselling	4	5
Service access	3	4
Peer monitoring	3	4
Incentive		
Financial	21	27
Vouchers	8	10
Token economy	8	10
Opportunity to win	8	10
Edible	4	5
Unspecified	34	44
Other	12	15

<sup>\*</sup> Each study could have more than one type of intervention or incentive

### 4.2.6 Intervention provider

Table 4.4 shows the different types of intervention provider.

The data presented here are based on the 78 outcome evaluations. Interventions could have more than one provider. Only those providers included in more than one evaluation are included here. Forty-one of the studies had an element of the intervention provided by a teacher, which reflects the number of educational interventions. Health professionals provided interventions including immunisation, screening and smoking prevention counselling.

Table 4.4: Studies (N=78) by type of intervention provider\*

	N	%
Teacher	41	53
Health professional	14	18
Parent	12	15
Health promotion practitioner	11	14
Researcher	7	9
Community	6	10
Peer	6	10
Community worker	3	4
Residential worker	3	4

<sup>\*</sup> Studies could have more than one intervention provider

### 4.2.7 Intervention site

Table 4.5 shows the different types of intervention site.

The data presented here are based on the 78 outcome evaluations. Interventions could have been conducted on more than one site. Only those sites included in more than one evaluation are included here. The biggest categories of intervention site were secondary education sites with 29, and primary education with 24.

Table 4.5: Studies (N=78) by type of intervention site\*

	N	%
Secondary education	29	37
Primary education	24	31
Community site	13	17
Educational institution	13	17
Health care unit	6	10
Home	4	5
Outreach	3	4
Preschool	3	4
Specialist clinic	3	4

<sup>\*</sup> Studies could have more than one intervention site

### 4.2.8 Systematic reviews

We found reports of nine possible systematic reviews. However, we think it likely that few of these would subsequently be judged systematic on the basis of the full paper. The reports included four potential reviews with educational outcomes and two health promotion reviews with a broad scope, but it is unclear to what extent incentives were a central issue in any of these. One Australian study reviewed the use of incentives for immunisation uptake, a study from the USA reviewed the effectiveness of statewide approaches to help teenage mothers complete high school, and one review from the USA looked at diverting children from a life of crime.

### 5. DETAILS OF ONGOING INCENTIVES SCHEMES

# 5.1 Identification of ongoing schemes

A mixture of searching and personal contacts with organisations identified 18 ongoing UK schemes. This was a time consuming process involving many phone calls and emails to obtain details of the schemes. Information was obtained by word of mouth rather than web searches. We identified a number of relevant and useful national databases (HDA-online, What Works With Children, National Youth Agency, CrimeReduction.gov, TeacherNet). Many schemes are only funded for a limited period and we encountered problems of incomplete or outdated information. Furthermore many schemes, though often funded by central government departments, are designed and implemented at a local level and so can be difficult to track down. It is hard to estimate how many more might have been missed.

Of 18 potential incentives schemes identified by our search methods, two were no longer ongoing, two did not have incentives as a central component and thus were excluded, and 14 were sent questionnaires and/or contacted by telephone. We obtained information from 13 relevant schemes. Details of these schemes are provided below and Appendix C contains a summary table of the information. We have so far collected only limited information on completed or ongoing evaluations of the schemes. We have not appraised the quality of any of the evaluations and cannot therefore pass comment on the validity of any claims of effectiveness. Claims of success/effectiveness therefore need to be treated with caution.

Of the thirteen schemes examined in greater detail, five were central government initiatives predominantly under the aegis of the Department for Education and Skills (DfES). Three of these were fully operational schemes (The Educational Maintenance Allowance [EMA], Playing for Success, the Connexions Card), and two were national pilots (Community Merit Scheme [Youth Justice Board] and Young Volunteer Challenge [DfES] ). A further six were run by local authorities, generally in partnership with other stakeholders and often with funding/support from central government (Karrot, Dudley Life Skills Partnership, the Food Dudes Primary School pilots, Fit to Succeed, Fuelzone, Passport 2k) and two were youth work initiatives (Dreamscheme and the Tumbler Youth Centre). The five government schemes have commissioned regular ongoing evaluations, which are, or will become, publicly available. Of the other eight schemes, two have already been formally evaluated and three more are having evaluations conducted. All of the schemes, whether targeted or universal in scope, claim to address inequalities in terms of health or access to education and leisure, provide opportunities for personal development and aim to increase life chances.

We specified that the incentives offered should be tangible rather than simply social (e.g. verbal praise). However, most of the schemes that we found deployed incentives as a part of a wider social or educational initiative which also offered social and symbolic rewards and aimed by this to develop a wider culture that supported and promoted the desired behaviours. Incentives were thus often part of a complex intervention with multiple interlocking components. Tangible incentives included small gifts; point-based reward systems that could be exchanged for goods and services; vouchers; discounts; payment and prize

draws. Less tangible rewards included experiential rewards such as outings, overnight trips and access to enjoyable leisure activities and other resources or services.

We have supplied a brief overview of each project as they are diverse and differ in scale. Of the thirteen projects, only three were directly focused on health: Fit to Succeed (physical activity), Food Dudes and Fuelzone (both nutrition). The other ten were designed to promote achievement in education, personal development and citizenship and in most cases to foster social inclusion. It is possible that this may be because behaviourist models have historically had a wider currency in education and the social sciences (and of course the use of fiscal incentives is a recognised technique in business and economics).

# 5.2 Health-promoting schemes

### 5.2.1 Fit to Succeed

Fit to Suceed (http://www.sheu.org.uk/fts/fts.htm) is based in schools in Exeter and Tiverton. It was developed from pilot work conducted by the Schools Health Education Unit in collaboration with Exeter City Council and other stakeholders, including the company running the local leisure centres. Incentives comprised free offers/reduced-cost-access and taster sessions for children and families to local leisure centres. School staff were also given free taster sessions and reduced-cost-access to local leisure centres in order to increase interest in and uptake of sport offers in the area. Evaluation suggested that this had some success in increasing participation in and enjoyment of sport, though some operational difficulties were noted related to the capacity of the sports centres to cope with larger than expected numbers. The scheme continues and has been awarded further funding, including a grant for continuing research from Barnado's and Glaxo Smith Kline. It appears that the incentive component has diminished, and that it has become a more mainstream educational programme aimed at schools via the School Sports Co-ordinator programme.

An evaluation of this scheme was reported in the EPPI-Centre review on children and physical activity (Brunton G *et al.*, 2003). The evaluation was not included in the in-depth review due to concerns about the quality of the study. From the report of the evaluation available to us it was unclear whether the groups were equivalent at baseline, it was also unclear whether outcome data were completely reported.

### 5.2.2 Food Dudes

The Food Dudes (http://www.fooddudes.co.uk/) is an intervention so far trialled on primary aged children. It has been designed and evaluated by the Food Research Unit at Bangor University and is based upon a long-standing programme of research into the key psychological factors influencing children's food choices. It deploys the techniques of taste exposure, modelling and rewards. The theory is that, if children can be encouraged to explore a range of possibly unfamiliar fruit and vegetables, increasing exposure will lead to greater liking and hence to greater consumption. The modelling component is provided by six videos

featuring heroic 'peers' who enjoy eating fruit and vegetables and receive small rewards for doing so. The children are similarly rewarded with small gifts for their consumption of the fruits and vegetables on offer. The researchers claim that the programme is effective for children from lower socio-economic groups and suggest that it has the potential to reduce health inequalities across the country. A further evaluation of the scheme commissioned by the Food Standards Agency is currently being carried out in six Welsh schools. We are in the process of trying to locate further information of this evaluation.

An evaluation of this scheme was reported in the EPPI-Centre review on children and health eating (Thomas *et al.*, 2003). The evaluation was not included in the in-depth review due to concerns about the quality of the study. Selection bias in this study could not be ruled out as pre- and post-test data were presented for only 40% of the participants in the intervention group and 53% in the control group.

### 5.2.3 Fuelzone

Fuelzone (http://www.fuelzone.co.uk/) is a scheme operating in Glasgow secondary schools which aims to encourage young people to choose healthier foods in their school cafeterias. It depends upon the use of a Young Scot smartcard which can be used to collect the reward points that are on offer for 'vital mix' choices. Points can be exchanged for rewards (at present these are I-Pods, X-boxes and vouchers for books and cinema tickets). The card also supports increased physical activity by providing free entry to swimming sessions. It was initially piloted in three schools and the aim is now to extend it to all Glasgow secondary schools by June 2005. This scheme is part of a whole school approach to school meal improvement which included refurbishment of school dining rooms. It does not, however, have universal uptake as it depends upon young people choosing to apply for a Young Scot card.

This scheme is in line with UK government support for smartcards at local government level. According to a recent report (Nelson *et al.*, 2004) on secondary school meals, at least 20% of schools in England are already using smart cards for school meals and this system makes it possible to build in rewards for points systems. One of the report's recommendations is that school catering services should move towards the use of cashless smart cards and, in the context of a whole school approach to food, healthy choices should be encouraged by rewards. It is possible that there are other reward schemes operating in school cafeterias. However, the contacts we have had with professionals in the field of school catering suggest that Fuelzone is the one of the largest and most well developed of these schemes to date.

# 5.3 Education and attendance promoting schemes

Three very different intervention schemes are aimed at improving attendance in education. Two of these are large-scale national schemes funded by the Department for Education and Skills (DfES): the Education Maintenance Allowance (EMA) and the Connexions Card. The third is Karrot, a scheme in the London Borough of Southwark. This aims to improve school attendance and reduce youth crime.

### 5.3.1 Education Maintenance Allowance

The Education Maintenance Allowance

(http://www.dfes.gov.uk/financialhelp/ema) aims to encourage participation, retention and achievement in post-compulsory education. It is an allowance paid directly to young people between the ages of 16 and 18 doing at least 12 hours of guided learning a week and available to all whose parental income is less than £30,000 p.a. Weekly payments are £10, £20 or £30 a week (subject to satisfactory attendance and the meeting of learning targets) and bonuses are also payable for satisfactory progress. Originally piloted in 15 authorities in 1999, there has been an ambitious programme of evaluations (undertaken by the Institute of Fiscal Studies and the University of Loughborough). These evaluations were used as a basis for the decision taken in the 2002 spending review to roll out the scheme nationally from 2004. A range of pilot reports have been published and a controlled outcome evaluation was due to be submitted at the end of 2004 to the DfES (Feinstein, 2005).

### 5.3.2 Connexions Card

The Connexions Card (http://www.connexionscard.com/x/c/cxc.jsp?P1=HOME) has similar aims to the EMA. In its initial stages it targeted disadvantaged young people. However, following piloting it has been made universally available to all 16–19 year olds across England from September 2002. The contract to run the scheme was awarded to Capita in 2001, at a cost of over £100 million, the eventual aim being to have 2.4 million cards in circulation. York Consulting have had been awarded a three year contract to undertake regular evaluations (both outcome and process). The most recent evaluation is due to be delivered to the DfES in Jan 2005. We are in the process of obtaining copies of completed evaluations.

Cardholders earn points for attendance in education and for undertaking informal learning such as voluntary, sporting or cultural activities. Bonus points may also be available for achieving specific goals agreed with a personal advisor. Points can be exchanged for a range of goods, special offers and other opportunities shown on the Connexions website. The card can also be used to provide a range of discounts to help reduce the cost of learning, covering local transport, learning materials, leisure and local stores. The scheme does not yet have universal coverage as at present only about a quarter of post-16 establishments are sending attendance data to the Connexions Card Information Server so that points can be computed and rewards collected, and there are 480,000 cardholders to date.

We identified few health-promoting incentives schemes; more addressed education and citizenship. The recent White Paper on Public Health (Department of Health, 2004), however, has called for the creation of Children's Trusts the aim being that they should be established in all areas by 2008. These trusts will bring together the planning, commissioning and delivery of children's and young people's health services alongside education, social care and other partners such as Connexions and where desired, Youth Offending Teams. The White Paper also states that Connexions Partnerships and Learning Centres will be encouraged to link the reward opportunities offered by the Connexions Card with activities related to healthy choices.

### 5.3.3 Karrot

Karrot (http://www.karrot.org.uk/) was initially a pilot project funded by HM Treasury and the Cabinet Office. It is now run and funded by the London Borough of Southwark Youth Service, but the majority of the funding comes from the Metropolitan Police. Although primarily aimed at vulnerable young people, it is open to all young people between the ages of 11 and 16 in Southwark to avoid any creation of perverse incentives (i.e. appearing to reward poor behaviour or bad attendance). Attendance targets are set with young people and, if these are met, points are collected on a smart card which can be exchanged for gift vouchers or cinema tickets. There are also school award ceremonies. There is a developing emphasis on rewarding good citizenship and providing group rewards rather than individual ones. Karrot also offers a programme of activities such as sport, music, art and drama with specialist instructors, away trips and an Internet bus. A central aim of the project is to build greater trust between young people and the police and to prevent youth crime. Claims have been made for the success of the scheme. There is, however, uncertainty about sources of future funding. An evaluation is underway by the consultancy Applied Research in Community Safety (ARCS) which will attempt to use a control group of young from neighbouring Lambeth where the initiative does not exist. The report is due in August 2005.

### 5.3.4 Playing for Success

Playing for Success (http://www.dfes.gov.uk/playingforsuccess) is an educational intervention provided through out-of-school-hours study support centres. The incentive element lies in access to sporting resources, as the centres are based in football clubs and other sports grounds. The centres use the environment and medium of football, rugby and other sports as motivational tools, and focus on raising literacy, numeracy and Information and Communication Technology (ICT) standards amongst Key Stage 2 and 3 pupils aged between 8 and 13 years. The Department of Education and Skills website states: Currently (September 2004) 101 football and other sports' clubs have signed up to the full *Playing for Success* model and 83 have opened centres to date with more due to open later this year. Around 100,000 pupils have benefited so far, and over 40,000 will benefit each year when all centres are open. The National Foundation of Educational Research has carried out four evaluations and a recent sub-study looking at the longer-term effectiveness of the intervention. Copies of these evaluations will be obtained.

# 5.4 Schemes promoting other social behaviours

Dudley Life Skills Partnership, the Tumbler Youth Centre, Passport 2K and Dream Scheme are all youth work initiatives designed to reach disadvantaged young people which make use of incentives to encourage and reward participation.

### 5.4.1 Dudley Life Skills Partnership

The Dudley Life Skills Partnership is organised by Barnardo's in consultation with various voluntary and statutory youth based agencies, local businesses and

public services. It is funded by West Midland Police and works with approximately 50 at risk young people aged between 8 and 19. It provides activities and workshops that are aimed at increasing good citizenship and community participation and helping young people to move on to further training or learning. Participation is rewarded by music vouchers, prize draws and visits to leisure attractions, as well as certificates and a presentation event for young people, their families and the participating agencies. No evaluations have been undertaken or commissioned.

### **5.4.2 Tumbler Youth Centre**

The YMCA run Tumbler Youth Centre is based in Hayes, West London and operates a point-based system to reward participants. The scheme only opened in October 2004 and little information is available regarding the working of the incentives system. We are awaiting further information once the scheme has had more time to develop and refine its operating procedures in terms of rewarding participation.

### 5.4.3 Passport 2K

Passport 2K, based in the North West, has been included despite the fact that its main funding only ran from 2000–2003, as ten of the participating areas are said to have adopted the Passport 2K model as standard provision. It is hoped that these can be followed up in the expanded survey of ongoing projects. It was developed as part of the NW2002 Economic and Social Single Regeneration Budget scheme, and engaged over 13,500 young people from disadvantaged communities in a wide variety of projects. Its overall aims were to engage socially excluded young people in a wide variety of projects which would broaden their horizons and increase their knowledge of the opportunities available to them throughout the region. Incentives included two weeks of activities offered over the summer period as well as a range of other one-off events, and free travel to events and activities. Young people were provided with bus passes and a list of available activities enabling them to make their own decisions and plan their days effectively. Activities were based loosely around five themes: health, sport, the commonwealth, arts and culture and future opportunities. This scheme does not appear to have undergone any evaluation.

### 5.4.4 The Dreamscheme Network

The Dreamscheme Network (http://www.dreamscheme.org.uk/) is a Registered Charity and Social Enterprise which offers a framework in which groups of young people are enabled to carry out community-based work projects for which they earn points. Work projects include environmental, social, creative and personal development tasks. These can then be exchanged for trips or activities of their choice. There are approximately 30 such schemes in the UK with approximately 25 young people in each group. Dreamschemes have existed as parts of Housing Associations; Residents' Associations; Community Safety Units; and Regeneration Initiatives. A three year evaluation of the impact of the schemes on young people and their communities is currently under way at Lancaster University and is due to be completed in 2006. The evaluation will look at

quantitative and qualitative data with a particular interest in the behavioural and attitudinal changes in the young people who have participated in the projects.

### 5.4.5 Community Merit Scheme

The Community Merit Scheme is run by the Youth Justice Board at sites in London, West Midlands, Merseyside and Greater Manchester, operating as part of the Youth Inclusion Programme. It was piloted in Southwark, Wandsworth, Islington and Hackney and following this expanded to cover other parts of the country. Projects identified and worked with a core group of the most disaffected young people in each area. Overall there were twelve projects with a minimum of eighteen participants in each. The scheme seeks to reduce offending, truancy and social exclusion in disadvantaged neighbourhoods by providing a range of supervised support and activities to 13–16 year olds who are at risk of offending. Both group and individual rewards reward the young people for attendance. Group rewards include day trips, restaurant meals, visits to leisure centres and short residential trips. The initiative finished in November 2004 and is being evaluated by Andrew Gibson Consulting Ltd using both quantitative and qualitative data, with the report due at the beginning of 2005.

### 5.4.5 Young Volunteer Challenge

The Young Volunteer Challenge is a scheme aimed at young people (aged between 18–19 years, though up to 21 years if they have special needs) from low-income backgrounds who would like to undertake volunteering and would not normally be able to afford a 'gap' year. It will have run for two and a half years when it concludes in September 2005. So far fewer than 500 young people have been through the scheme of whom approximately 200 have already completed placements. The scheme is being run in approximately eight areas by established volunteer organisations. Placements are negotiated with young people in line with their interests and needs and can last up to nine months. Over that period they receive an allowance £45.00 per week with a bonus of £750 at the end of a successfully completed placement (pro rata for shorter periods of time). Evaluation is being carried out by GHK Consulting, who have produced quarterly and interim reports over the life of the project. We have yet to obtain copies of these evaluations.

Any future schemes are likely to be affected by the recommendations of the Russell Commission on Youth Action and Engagement (see Appendix D). This report on youth volunteering and civic service will be submitted to the Home Secretary in March 2005.

### 6. DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

### 6.1 Published research

The results of the scoping review make it apparent that there is a considerable body of international research evidence in the area of incentives to promote a range of positive behaviours in children and young people. There do not appear to be any existing systematic reviews which focus on the use of incentives in this population across a range of behaviours.

# 6.2 Ongoing projects

There is a range of ongoing projects across the UK and further potentially relevant schemes have been identified. A number of major government initiatives now utilise incentives across a range of issues. Nine of the 13 ongoing schemes we have identified have been evaluated and many have ongoing evaluations. These evaluations will be considered for inclusion in any full systematic review.

# 6.3 Systematic review

Following an interim consultation between EPPI-Centre researchers and the Department of Health in November 2004, it has been decided that the EPPI-Centre team will undertake a full systematic review of the research evidence. When the review questions have been constructed, the systematic review will be carried out in two-stages: (i) a descriptive mapping of relevant studies; and (ii) an in-depth review and synthesis of the quality and findings of the studies on effectiveness and implementation (if the mapping indicates that there are sufficient studies suitable for synthesis to warrant this). In the process of this mapping we will create a searchable database that will be made freely available via the EPPI-Centre website. A full systematic review will provide an opportunity to explore in more depth, issues relevant to policy makers and practitioners in the field who wish to design and implement effective and sustainable incentive based schemes.

We will continue to search for ongoing schemes and will extend this to international incentives schemes. Any relevant research identified about ongoing schemes will be considered for inclusion in the systematic review.

### 7. REFERENCES

Brunton G, Harden A, Rees R, Kavanagh J, Oliver S, Oakley A (2003) *Children and Physical Activity: A systematic review of barriers and facilitators.* London: EPPI-Centre, Social Science Research Unit, Institute of Education, University of London.

Cameron J, Banko KM and Pierce WD (2001). Pervasive Negative Effects of rewards on intrinsic motivation: the myth continues. *The Behavior Analyst* **24**: 247-260.

Chapman LS (1998) The role of incentives in health promotion. *The Art of Health Promotion* **2**: 1-8.

Deci EL, Koestner R and Ryan RM (1999). A meta-analytic review of experiments examining the effects of extrinsic rewards on intrinsic motivation. *Psychological Bulletin* **125**: 627-688.

Department of Health (2004) *Choosing Health: Making healthier choices easier.* London: The Stationery Office.

Feinstein L and Sabates R (2005) Education and Youth Crime: Effects of introducing the Education Maintenance Allowance programme. London: Department for Education and Skills. Brief No RCB01-05.

Ferster CB, Skinner BF (1957) *Schedules of reinforcement*. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: Prentice-Hall.

Nelson M, Bradbury J, Poulter J, McGee A, Msebele S, Jarvis L (2004) *School Meals in Secondary Schools in England.* London: King's College London, National Centre for Social Research, Nutrition Works.

Skinner BF (1976) About Behaviorism. New York: Vintage Books.

Thomas J, Sutcliffe K, Harden A, Oakley A, Oliver S, Rees R, Brunton G, Kavanagh J (2003) *Children and Healthy Eating: A systematic review of barriers and facilitators.* London: EPPI-Centre, Social Science Research Unit, Institute of Education, University of London.

# **APPENDIX A: Search strategy**

### PsycINFO (OVID)

- 1 motivation/
- 2 exp achievement motivation/
- 3 educational incentives/
- 4 exp INCENTIVES/
- 5 monetary incentives/
- 6 monetary rewards/
- 7 exp REWARDS/
- 8 exp positive reinforcement/
- 9 reinforcement/
- (incentiv\$ or reward\$).mp. [mp=title, abstract, subject headings, table of contents, key concepts]
- 11 ((prize\$ or pay or payment or gift or gifts or token\$) adj6 (behavio\$ or attend\$ or change\$ or changing or increas\$ or decreas\$ or health\$)).mp.
- 12 or/1-11
- 13 exp health promotion/
- 14 exp health education/
- 15 exp health behavior/
- 16 exp health attitudes/ (
- 17 exp behavior change/ or lifestyle changes/
- 18 (antisocial behavior or behavior disorder).mp.
- 19 exp BULLYING/
- 20 exp juvenile delinquency/
- 21 (antisocial or anti-social).mp.
- 22 exp school truancy/ or exp truancy/ or exp school refusal/
- 23 ((non-attend\$ or nonattend\$ or absen\$) adj3 (class\$ or session\$ or college or educat\$)).mp.
- 24 adolescent behavior.mp.
- 25 (dropouts or school dropouts or college dropouts).mp.
- 26 exp physical fitness/
- 27 exp EXERCISE/
- 28 physical activity.mp.
- 29 exp sports/
- 30 walking.mp.
- 31 obesity.mp.
- 32 obesity/
- 33 exp Food Preferences/
- 34 exp NUTRITION/
- 35 exp social skills/
- 36 (behavio\$ adj3 (chang\$ or improv\$ or worse\$ or deteriorat\$ or decreas\$ or increas\$ or reduc\$ or better)).mp.
- 37 (health\$ adj3 (eat\$ or food\$ or diet\$ or choice\$)).mp.
- 38 (physical\$ adj3 (activ\$ or fit or fitness)).mp.
- 39 school based intervention/
- 40 crime prevention/ or preventive medicine/ or primary mental health prevention/
- 41 behavior modification/ or classroom behavior modification/
- 42 \*academic achievement/

- 43 or/13 42
- 44 (adolescence 13 17 yrs or school age 6 12 yrs).ag.
- 45 (adolescen\$ or juvenile\$ or teenage\$).ti.
- 46 44 or 45
- 47 and/12,43,46

### **CINAHL - Cumulative Index to Nursing & Allied Health Literature (OVID)**

- exp motivation/ or commitment/ or drive/ or excellence/ or power/ or praise/ or success/
- 2 (incentiv\$ or reward\$).ti,ab.
- 3 ((prize\$ or pay or pays or payment\$ or gift or gifts) adj6 (behavio\$ or attend\$ or change\$ or changing or increas\$ or decreas\$ or health\$)).ti,ab.
- 4 "reinforcement (psychology)"/ or reward/
- 5 1 or 2 or 3 or 4
- 6 Health Promotion/
- 7 Health Promotion.mp.
- 8 Health Education.mp.
- 9 Preventative health care.mp.
- 10 Preventive health care.mp.
- 11 exp Juvenile Delinquency/
- social behavior disorders/ or aggression/ or bullying/ or student abuse/ or verbal abuse/ or deception/ or social alienation/
- 13 exp Academic Performance/
- 14 truan\$.ti,ab.
- 15 (anti-social or antisocial).mp.
- 16 behaviour modification.mp.
- 17 behaviour modification/
- 18 exp CRIME/
- 19 exp Social Behavior Disorders/
- 20 adolescent behavior/
- 21 learning/ or skill acquisition/ or skill retention/ or student dropouts/
- 22 exp LEARNING/
- 23 child behavior/
- behavioral objectives/ or disruptive behavior/ or health behavior/ or social skills.mp.
- 25 self concept/ or confidence/ or self-efficacy.mp.
- 26 psychological well-being.mp.
- 27 psychological well-being/
- 28 \*psychological well-being/
- 29 violence/
- 30 ((absen\$ or dropout\$ or non-attend\$ or nonattend\$ or attend\$) adj3 (school\$ or class\$ or educat\$ or college\$ or student\$ or pupil\$)).ti,ab.
- 31 Physical Activity/
- 32 Physical fitness/
- 33 sports/
- 34 exp Eating Behavior/
- 35 \*diet/
- 36 \*nutrition/ or \*adolescent nutrition/ or \*child nutrition/
- 37 (health\$ adj2 (eat\$ or food\$ or diet\$ or choice\$)).ti,ab.
- 38 (physical\$ adj2 (activ\$ or fit or fitness)).ti,ab.
- 39 obesity/

- 40 \*obesity/
- 41 exp EXERCISE/
- 42 exp WALKING/
- 43 or/6-42
- 44 (youth\$ or teenage\$ or student\$ or pupil\$ or child or children).mp.
- 45 (young\$ adj2 (people\$ or person\$ or woman or women or men or man)).mp.
- 46 (juvenile\$ or adolescen\$).mp.
- 47 44 or 45 or 46
- 48 5 and 43 and 47
- 49 limit 48 to yr=1995 2004 (807)
- 50 from 49 keep 1-807 (807)

### **MEDLINE (OVID)**

- 1 exp Reward/
- 2 reward.mp.
- 3 \*REWARD/
- 4 incentive.mp.
- 5 (incentiv\$ or reward\$).ti,ab.
- 6 \*"Reinforcement (Psychology)"/
- 7 ((prize\$ or pay or payment or gift or gifts or token\$) adj6 (behavio\$ or attend\$ or change\$ or changing or increas\$ or decreas\$ or health\$)).mp.
- 8 exp MOTIVATION/
- 9 \*MOTIVATION/
- 10 motivation/
- 11 motivation.mp.
- 12 exp Health Promotion/
- 13 exp Health Education/
- 14 \*Health Behavior/
- 15 exp Attitude to Health/
- 16 behavior change.mp.
- 17 \*Life Style/
- 18 \*preventive medicine/ or exp preventive psychiatry/
- 19 \*preventive health services/ or \*"early intervention (education)"/ or \*school health services/
- 20 bullying.mp.
- 21 disruptive behavior.mp.
- 22 exp Juvenile Delinquency/
- 23 \*Juvenile Delinguency/
- 24 juvenile delinguency.mp.
- 25 (antisocial or anti-social).mp
- 26 (truancy or school refusal).mp.
- 27 ((non-attend\$or non-attend\$ or absen\$) adj3 (class\$ or session\$ or college or educat\$ or school)).mp
- 28 student dropouts.mp.
- 29 adolescent behavior.mp.
- 30 \*Adolescent Behavior/
- 31 \*Child Behavior/
- 32 child behavior.mp.
- 33 Health Knowledge, Attitudes, Practice/
- 34 Attitude to Health/
- 35 exp Physical Fitness/

- 36 physical fitness.mp.
- 37 \*Physical Fitness/
- 38 exp exercise/ or exp walking/
- 39 \*EXERCISE/
- 40 \*WALKING/
- 41 exp Sports/
- 42 \*Obesity/
- 43 exp Obesity/
- 44 exp Obesity/pc, px
- 45 food habits/ or food preferences/
- 46 \*food habits/ or \*food preferences/
- 47 \*Nutrition/
- 48 \*Achievement/
- 49 (health\$ adj3 (eat\$ or food\$ or diet\$ or choice or chose\$)).mp.
- 50 (behavio\$ adj3 (chang\$ or improv\$ or wors\$ or deteriorat\$ or decreas\$ or reduc\$ or better)).mp
- 51 (physical\$ adj3 (activ\$ or fit or fitness)).mp.
- 52 obesity.mp.
- 53 obesity/
- 54 ((food or eat or eating) adj3 (habit\$ or prefer\$)).ti,ab.
- 55 adolescent/ or child/
- 56 (young adj3 (male or males or pupil\$ or student\$ or woman or women)).ti,ab.
- 57 (juvenile\$ or adolescen\$ or teenage\$).ti.
- 58 or/1-7,10
- 59 or/12-22,25-38,41-43,45-54
- 60 or/55-57
- 61 and/58-60
- 62 limit 61 to (human and yr=1995 2004)

### SSCI- Social Science Citation Index (ISI Web of Knowledge)

- #1 TS=(motivat\* or reinforc\* or incentiv\* or reward\*)
- #2 TS=(Health Promotion or Health Education or Health Psychology or Health Behav\* or Health Attitude\*)
- #4 TS=(Truancy or school refusal or nonattendance or dropouts)
- #5 TS=(offend\* or juvenile delinguen\* or behav\* problems)
- #6 TS=(bullying or antisocial behav\* or vandal\* or disruptive behav\*)
- #7 TS=(Behav\* change or lifestyle change or behav\* modif\* or preventive health service\*)
- #8 TS=(Behav\* change or lifestyle change or behav\* modif\* or preventive health service\* or intervention)
- #9 TS=(physical fitness or physical activity or exercise or health maintenance)
- #10 TS=(sport\* or walk\* or recreation or leisure)
- #11 TS=(nutrition or healthy eating or food choice or food preference\*or diet)
- #12 TS=(Obesity or overweight)
- #13 TS=(academic achievement or success or sporting achievement or well-being or quality of life)
- #14 TS=(mental health)
- #15 TS=(children or teenage\* or adolescent\* or young men or young women or youth or boy\* or girl\* or young people)

```
#16 #2 or #4 or #5 or #6 or #7 or #8 or #9 or#10 or #11 or #12 or #13 or #14 #17 #1 and #15 and #16 
#18 TS=(baby or infant) #17 not #18 #20 #19 not #8
```

# ERIC – Educational Research Index and catalogue ( CSA - Cambridge Scientific Abstracts)

AB=(incentive\* or reward\* or motivation) AND KW=(health or (health activities) or (health promotion) or (physical fitness) or exercise or wellness or (eating habit\*) or nutrition or obesity or truancy or attendance or dropouts) AND AB=(child\* or (young people) or adolescen\*)

# **APPENDIX B: Reports of included studies**

Achat H, McIntyre P, Burgess M (1999) Health care incentives in immunisation. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health* **23**: 285-288.

Apsler R, Formica SW, Rosenthal AF, Robinson K (2003) Increases in booster seat use among children of low income families and variation with age. *Injury Prevention* **9**: 322-325.

Balding A (2000) Fit to Succeed: A partnership between the children of Exeter, Exeter Academic Council, Exeter City Council, Devon Curriculum Services, the Schools Health Education Unit and DC Leisure Management, to promote physical activity and achievement in schools. Exeter: Schools Health Education Unit.

Balding A (2001) Pupils get 'Fit to Succeed': a pilot project in the West Country found that not only could regular exercise be promoted - but also found links with academic performance. *Education and Health* **19**: 17-20.

Baranowski T, Baranowski JC, Cullen K (2001) Chronic disease prevention among children. In: Burke LEE, Ockene ISE, (eds) *Compliance in Healthcare and Research*. Armonk, NY: Futura Publishing Company, Inc, pp. 183-193.

Benvenuto M (2001) Teaching is learning - maximum incentive, minimum discipline in student groups teaching general chemistry. *Journal of Chemical Education*: 194-197.

Boberg T, Carpenter K, Haiges S, Lundsgaard B (1999) *Increased Student Achievement through Parental Involvement and Increased Student Responsibility*. Master's Action Research Project: Saint Xavier University and IRI/Skylight.

Bos JM, Fellerath V (1997) *LEAP: Ohio's Welfare Initiative to Improve School Attendance among Teenage Parents. Ohio's Learning, Earning, and Parenting Program. Final Report.* New York, NY: Manpower Demonstration Research Corp.

Bowers FE, Woods DW, Carlyon WD, Friman PC (2000) Using positive peer reporting to improve the social interactions and acceptance of socially isolated adolescents in residential care: a systematic replication. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis* **33**: 239-242.

Budney AJ, Higgins ST, Radonovich KJ, Novy PL (2000) Adding voucher-based incentives to coping skills and motivational enhancement improves outcomes during treatment for marijuana dependence. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* **68**: 1051-1061.

Campbell T (2002) Walking program provides incentive for more exercise: prizes given to schoolchildren and families *Patient Education Management - Focus on Pediatrics*: 1-2. (Editorial)

Cashwell TH (2001) The Effects of Peer Monitoring and Interdependent Group Contingencies on Enhancing Students' Attitudes toward School. Mississippi State University.

Center for Human Resources (1995) *Quantum Opportunities Program. A Brief on the QOP Pilot Program.* Waltham, MA: Center for Human Resources, Brandeis University.

Chapman E (2002) Effects of social cohesiveness and cooperative incentives on small group learning outcomes. *Current Research in Social Psychology* **7**: 2002-2311.

Conyers C, Miltenberger R, Romaniuk C, Kopp B, Himle M (2003) Evaluation of DRO schedules to reduce disruptive behavior in a preschool classroom. *Child and Family Behavior Therapy* **25**: 1-6.

Cropper C (1998) Is competition an effective classroom tool for the gifted student? *Gifted Child Today Magazine* **21**: 28-31.

Didden R, de Moor J, Bruyns W (1997) Effectiveness of DRO tokens in decreasing disruptive behavior in the classroom with five multiply handicapped children. *Behavioral Interventions* **12**: 67-75.

Eberts R, Hollenbeck K, Stone J (2002) Teacher performance incentives and student outcomes. *Journal of Human Resources* **37**: 913-927.

Education Commission of the States (1997) *A Policymaker's Guide to Incentives for Students, Teachers and Schools.* Denver, CO: Education Commission of the States.

Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation (1997) *Project Choice.* Kansas City, MO: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation.

Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation (2000) *Project Choice: Lessons Learned.* Kansas City, MO: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation.

French SA, Story M, Jeffery RW, Snyder P, Eisenberg M, Sidebottom A, Murray D (1997) Pricing strategy to promote fruit and vegetable purchase in high school cafeterias. *Research and Professional Briefs - Journal of the American Dietetic Association* **97**: 1008-1011.

General Accounting Office (1995) Welfare to Work: Approaches that help teenage mothers complete high school. Washington, DC: General Accounting Office.

Glanz K, Chang L, Song V, Silverio R, Muneoka L (1998) Skin cancer prevention for children, parents, and caregivers: a field test of Hawaii's SunSmart program. *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology* **38**: 413-417.

Glanz K, Lew RA, Song V, Murakami-Akatsuka L (2000) Skin cancer prevention in outdoor recreation settings: effects of the Hawaii SunSmart Program. *Effective Clinical Practice* **3**: 53-61.

Goldfield GS, Kalakanis LE, Ernst MM, Epstein LH (2000) Open-loop feedback to increase physical activity in obese children. *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders: Journal of the International Association for the Study of Obesity* **24**: 888-892.

Goldstein JS (2002) The Effects of Varied and Constant Reinforcement within an Interdependent Group Contingency System on Attendance Rates of Elementary School Students. Hofstra University.

Greenwood PW, Model KE, Chiesa J, Rydell CP (1996) *Diverting Children from a Life of Crime. Measuring costs and benefits.* Santa Monica, CA: Rand Corp.

Hanewinkel R, Wiborg G (2002) Primary and secondary prevention of smoking in adolescents: results of the campaign "Be Smart - Don't Start". *Gesundheitswesen* **64**: 492-498.

Harvey MT (2003) Trans-situational interventions: generalization of behavior support across school and home environments. *Behavioral Disorders* **28**: 299-312.

Heck A, Collins J, Peterson L (2001) Decreasing children's risk taking on the playground. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis* **34**: 349-352.

Heidel S, Kunde B, Martin E (2000) *Promoting Parental Power: Enhancing students' attitudes*. Master of Arts Action Research Project: Saint Xavier University and IRI/Skylight.

Hemenway D (1995) Financial incentives for childhood immunization. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management* **14**: 133-139.

Hendrix KH, Gilbert GE, Kozlowski L, Bradley E, Austin L, Valois RF (2002) Continuing education. The impact of teacher training on utilization of problem-based learning in classroom health education. *American Journal of Health Education* **33**: 258-264.

Hovell MF, Slymen DJ, Jones JA, Hofstetter R, Burkham-Kreitner S, Conway TL, Rubin B, Noel D (1996) An adolescent tobacco-use prevention trial in orthodontic offices. *American Journal of Public Health* **86**: 1760-1766.

Hovell MF, Jones JA, Adams MA (2001) The feasibility and efficacy of tobacco use prevention in orthodontics. *Journal of Dental Education* **65**: 348-353.

Johnson B (1995) *A Behavior Modification Program to Reduce Tardiness in Middle School Dropout Prevention Students*. Ed.D. Practicum: Nova Southeastern University.

Kane RL, Johnson PE, Town RJ, Butler M (2004) A structured review of the effect of economic incentives on consumers' preventive behavior. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* **27**: 327-352.

Kane TJ and Staiger DO (2002) *Racial Subgroup Rules in School Accountability Systems.* New York, NY: Andrew W Mellon Foundation.

Kovach JJ (2001) Dimensions of Reading Motivation and Types of Rewards: Considering the Reward Proximity Hypothesis. University of Virginia.

Ladd HF (1999) The Dallas school accountability and incentive program: an evaluation of its impacts on student outcomes. *Economics of Education Review* **18**: 1-16.

Lalli JS, Vollmer TR, Progar PR, Wright C, Borrero J, Daniel D, Barthold CH, Tocco K, May W (1999) Competition between positive and negative reinforcement in the treatment of escape behavior. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis* **32**: 285-296.

Lee HH (1998) A Study on the Effects of Team Learning on Student Academic Achievement and Attitudes in Elementary English as a Second Language Classes. University of Wisconsin.

Lever N (2004) A drop-out prevention program for high-risk inner-city youth. *Behavior Modification* **28**: 513-527.

Lewis C (1996) Improving attendance-reducing truancy: a school based approach. *AEP (Association of Educational Psychologists) Journal* **11**: 30-40.

Lieber MT, Colden FY, Colon AL (2003) Childhood immunizations: a parent education and incentive program. *Journal of Pediatric Health Care* **17**: 240-244.

Liller KD, Kent EB, Knowles A, McDermott, LJ (1995) Promoting use of bicycle helmets among children: a school and community-based effort. *Journal of Health Education* **26**: 173-177.

Logan P, Leadbetter S, Gibson RE, Schieber R, Branche C, Bender P, Zane D, Humphreys J, Anderson S (1998) Evaluation of a bicycle helmet giveaway program -Texas, 1995. *Pediatrics* **101**: 578-582.

Long D, Gueron R, Fisher R, Fellerath V (1996) *LEAP: Three-Year Impacts of Ohio's Welfare Initiative to Improve School Attendance among Teenage Parents. Ohio's Learning, Earning, and Parenting Program.* New York, N.Y: Manpower Demonstration Research Corp.

Lowe CF, Horne PJ, Tapper K, Bowdery M, Egerton C (2004) Effects of a peer modelling and rewards-based intervention to increase fruit and vegetable consumption in children. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **58**: 510-522.

Ludwig-Beymer P, Hefferan C (2001) Evaluation of Baby Advocate, a childhood immunization reminder system. *Journal of Nursing Care Quality* **16**: 15-23.

Malotte CK, Rhodes F, Mais KE (1998) Tuberculosis screening and compliance with return for skin test reading among active drug users. *American Journal of Public Health* **88**: 792-796.

Malotte CK, Hollingshead JR, Rhodes F (1999) Monetary versus nonmonetary incentives for TB skin test reading among drug users. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* **16**: 182-188.

Malotte CK, Hollingshead JR, Larro M (2001) Incentives vs outreach workers for latent tuberculosis treatment in drug users. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* **20**: 103-107.

Metzler CW (2002) Evaluation of a comprehensive behavior management program to improve school-wide positive behavior support. *Education and Treatment of Children* **24**: 448-479.

Minkovitz C, Holt E, Hughart N, Hou W, Thomas L, Dini E, Guyer B (1999) The effect of parental monetary sanctions on the vaccination status of young children: an evaluation of welfare reform in Maryland. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine* **153**: 1242-1247.

Mottram LM (2003) A classroom-based intervention to reduce disruptive behaviors. *Journal of Applied School Psychology* **19**: 2002-2074.

Nabors LA (2002) Evaluation of an incentive system at a summer camp for youth experiencing homelessness. *Journal of Prevention and Intervention in the Community* **24**: 2002-2031.

Ogier R (1996) Effects of differential reinforcement on the behavior and selfesteem of children with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Journal of Behavioral Education* **6**: 501-510.

Penton CE (2000) Intervention Implementation and Intervention Outcomes for Teenage Mothers in School-Based Treatment for Social and Academic Problems. The Louisiana State University and Agricultural and Mechanical College.

Phelps V (1997) The Effect of Positive Reinforcement on Students in Juvenile Institutions. Master's Thesis: Salem Teikyo University.

Pollard C, Lewis J, Miller M (2001) Start Right-Eat Right award scheme: implementing food and nutrition policy in child care centers. *Health Education and Behavior* **28**: 320-330.

Putnam RF (2004) Improving student bus-riding behavior through a whole-school intervention. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis* **36**: 583-590.

Ramanathan CS, Beverly C (1999) International travel experiences: African American high school students and urban school communities. *Journal of Intergroup Relations* **25**: 15-29.

Reid WJ, Bailey Dempsey C, Burlington V (1995) The effects of monetary incentives on school performance. *Families in Society* **76**: 331-340.

Rejholec T (2002) An Action Research on the Effects of Extrinsic Rewards on Motivation of Eighth Grade Language Arts Students. Concordia University.

Roderick C, Pitchford M, Miller A (1997) Reducing aggressive playground behaviour by means of a school-wide 'raffle'. *Educational Psychology in Practice* **13**: 57-63.

Roemmich JN, Gurgol CM, Epstein LH (2004) Open-loop feedback increases physical activity of youth. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* **36**: 668-673.

Rohrbeck CA (2003) Peer-assisted learning interventions with elementary school students: a meta-analytic review. *Journal of Educational Psychology* **95**: 240-257.

Sanders J (1995) *Improving Classroom Behavior through a Motivational Intervention*. Masters Theses: Saint Xavier University.

Scott LS (1999) *The Accelerated Reader Program, Reading Achievement, and Attitudes of Students with Learning Disabilities*. Specialist in Education: Department of Middle-Secondary Education and Instructional Technology in the College of Education Georgia State University.

Self-Brown SR (2004) Effects of classroom structure on student achievement goal orientation. *Journal of Educational Research* **97**: 106-111.

Sharp C, Kendall L, Schagen I (2003) Different for girls? An exploration of the impact of Playing for Success. *Educational Research* **45**: 309-324.

Sims A (1997) *Project Choice: Lessons Learned in Dropout Prevention.* Kansas City, MO: Ewing Marion Kauffman Foundation.

Sinha R, Easton C, Renee-Aubin L, Carroll KM (2003) Engaging young probation-referred marijuana-abusing individuals in treatment: a pilot trial. *American Journal on Addictions* **12**: 314-323.

Slavin RE (1997) When does cooperative learning increase student achievement? In: Dubinsky EE, Mathews DE, Reynolds B, (eds) *Readings in Co-operative Learning for Undergraduate Mathematics*. Washington, DC: Mathematical Association of America, pp. 71-83.

Spencer MB and Noll ECE (2004) A Randomized Field Trial Assessing the Efficacy of Providing Monetary Incentives to Low-Resource Students for Maintaining High Academic Performance. University of Pennsylvania, Graduate School of Education, Center for Health Achievement Neighborhood Growth and Ethnic Studies.

Stevens-Simon C, Dolgan JI, Kelly L, SInger D (1997) The effect of monetary incentives and peer support groups on repeat adolescent pregnancies. A randomized trial of the Dollar-a-Day Program. *Journal of the American Medical Association* **277**: 977-982.

Stoufias E and Parker S (2001) Conditional Cash Transfers and their Impact on Child Work and Schooling: Evidence from the PROGRESA Program in Mexico. Washington, D.C: International Food Policy Research Institute.

Strelow JS, Larsen JS, Sallis JF, Conway TL, Powers HS, McKenzie TL (2002) Factors influencing the performance of volunteers who provide physical activity in middle schools. *Journal of School Health* **72**: 147-151.

Strusinski M, Collins RA (1999) Evaluation of the drug free youth in town program. *ERS Spectrum* **17**: 33-38.

Swain JC (1998) The effects of bonus contingencies in a classwide token program on math accuracy with middle-school students with behavioral disorders. *Behavioral Interventions* **13**: 11-19.

Symon AG, Wrieden WL (2003) A qualitative study of pregnant teenagers' perceptions of the acceptability of a nutritional education intervention. *Midwifery* **19**: 140-147.

Tapper K, Horne PJ, Lowe CF (2003) The Food Dudes to the rescue! *Psychologist* **16**: 18-21.

Taylor-Greene S, Brown D, Nelson L, Longton J, Gassman T, Cohen J, Swartz J, Horner RH, Sugai G, Hall S (1997) School-wide behavioral support: starting the year off right. *Journal of Behavioral Education* **7**: 99-112.

Theodore LA (2004) A comparative study of group contingencies and randomized reinforcers to reduce disruptive classroom behavior. *School Psychology Quarterly* **19**: 253-257.

Truchlicka M, McLaughlin T, Swain J (1998) Effects of token reinforcement and response cost on the accuracy of spelling performance with middle-school special education students with behavior disorders. *Behavioral Interventions* **13**: 1-10.

Unti LM, Coyle KK, Woodruff BA, Boyer-Chuanroong L (1997) Incentives and motivators in school-based hepatitis B vaccination programs. *Journal of School Health* **67**: 265-268.

Wanza VS (1996) *Increasing Attendance of Innercity Youths*. Masters Practicum: Nova Southeastern University.

Wardle J, Herrera ML, Cooke L, Gibson EL (2003) Modifying children's food preferences: the effects of exposure and reward on acceptance of an unfamiliar vegetable. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition* **57**: 341-348.

Watson SB, Marshall JE (1995) Effects of cooperative incentives and heterogeneous arrangement on achievement and interaction of cooperative learning groups in a college life science course. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching* **32**: 291-299.

Wiborg G, Hanewinkel R (2002) Effectiveness of the "Smoke-Free Class Competition" in delaying the onset of smoking in adolescence. *Preventive Medicine* **35**: 241-249.

Wolfe BD, Dattilo J, Gast DL (2003) Effects of a token economy system within the context of cooperative games on social behaviors of adolescents with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Therapeutic Recreation Journal* **37**: 124-141.

Zaccari V, Dirkis H (2003) Walking to school in inner Sydney. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia* **14**: 137-140.

# **APPENDIX C: Table of ongoing and recently completed projects**

No	Project	Location and Provider/Funder	Focus	Population	Evaluation status	Incentives
1.	Karrot	London Borough of Southwark Youth Service and Metropolitan Police	Improve school attendance/reduce youth crime	Open to all 8,500 11– 16 year old young people educated in the borough. Schools however need to opt in to the scheme. Number of participants not known	External evaluation being undertaken by Applied Research in Community Safety Due August 2005	Vouchers, activities, trips, award ceremonies
2.	Dudley Lifeskills Partnership	Metropolitan Borough of Dudley and West Midlands Police. Managed by Barnados	Social inclusion, citizenship	Participants are approximately 50 at risk young people.	Internal evaluation.	Vouchers, prize draws, certificates, award ceremonies
3.	Food Dudes	Pilots in selected Primary schools in England and Wales; Pilots in six Welsh schools funded by Food Standards Agency	Healthy eating/ changing peer and school culture with respect to eating fruit and vegetables.	Children and young peopled aged 11–16 years in pilot schools. Over 1,100 children have taken part in various pilot studies.	Several evaluations available and others ongoing by the devisors of the scheme at the Bangor University Food Research Unit. Evaluations included in scoping exercise	Small rewards for tasting novel foods.

No	Project	Location and Provider/Funder	Focus	Population	Evaluation status	Incentives
4.	Fit to Succeed	Primary/secondary schools children) in Exeter and Tiverton	Raising levels of physical activity and participation in sport and promoting healthier eating,	Children and young people aged 8–16 years (and their families). 2003 report provides pre- and post-intervention data 19 schools (n= 727 pre-intervention, n=634 post intervention)	Pilot devised and evaluated by Schools Health Education Unit. Included in scoping exercise.	Free taster sessions/ discounts/money off vouchers at leisure centres for children, families and teachers.
5.	EMA scheme	DfES Implemented throughout the UK since Sept 2004.	Continued and constructive participation in post 16 education and good attendance.	Pilots run in 15 LEAs. Total number of participants not known. Since Sept 2004, universally available to all financially eligible young people in post- 16 education. Total extent of uptake not known.	Repeated pilot evaluations conducted by Loughborough U (Centre for Research in Social Policy) and the Institute of Fiscal Studies. Included in scoping exercise.	Eligibility dependent on parental/household income. Maximum incentive allowance, £30p/w paid directly to young people as piloting indicted this was the most effective route.
6.	Fuelzone	Piloted in 3 Glasgow Secondary Schools. Glasgow City Council and partners	Healthy eating	Number of participants in pilot schools not known. To be extended to all secondary schools in Glasgow by June 2005.	Internal monitoring and evaluation.	Smart card records healthy choices. Points exchanged for gifts/vouchers

No	Project	Location and Provider/Funder	Focus	Population	Evaluation status	Incentives
7.	Connexions Smart Card	DfES England	Supporting and rewarding attendance and effort in education post 16.	Available to all 16–19 year olds since 2002. In Aug 2004 there were 358,514 cardholders (24% of the 16–19 cohort). A small proportion of these (3.7%) were currently engaged in claiming rewards at the time of the most recent evaluation (Jan 2005).	Repeated evaluations carried out. York Consulting Ltd available for scoping exercise.	Points exchanged for goods, vouchers, and experiential rewards
8.	Passport 2K	North West England funded by Single Regeneration Budget 2002–2003. Regional network still operates and some areas continuing to use model for mainstream youth provision.	Social inclusion, and personal development.	Young people aged 14–25 years. Approximately 7,000 young people took part in regional events over the three years in which the scheme was running.	No formal evaluation located.	Help with cost of travelling to take part in holiday activities. Experiences and opportunities available via Passport 2K website
9.	Dreamscheme	30 schemes in deprived areas of the UK	Social inclusion and community cohesion.	Mainly 11–18 year olds. Approximately 750 participants in all.	Evaluation being undertaken as a postgraduate project at Lancaster University.	Points given for volunteer work exchangeable for trips.

No	Project	Location and Provider/Funder	Focus	Population	Evaluation status	Incentives
10.	Community Merit Scheme	Youth Justice Board. 12 pilot projects in the UK running Nov 2002–Nov 2004	Positive engagement with at risk youth.	13–16 year olds. Approximately 18 in participants in each of the 12 pilot projects.	Evaluation being undertaken by Andrew Gibson Consulting. Report due early 2005.	Group and individual rewards – vouchers, trips, activities, gifts.
11.	Tumbler Youth Centre	YMCA – W. London	Social inclusion and personal development. Access to services	Young people aged 11–25 years. Numbers of young people attending club not known.	Internal monitoring	Points for participation in Centre activities exchangeable for rewards.
12.	Young Volunteer Challenge	DfES funded. Pilot schemes in 8 areas of the UK using existing volunteer organisations to run schemes	Social and personal development that can come with volunteering.	18–19 year olds from low-income households. By Oct 2004, 408 young people had been involved with the programme out of a projected 785.	Regular quarterly and interim reports produced by GHQ consulting who will supply final evaluation. Uncertain as to public availability	Volunteers receive £45 p/w and a completion award of £750 after 9 months. Also expenses.
13.	Playing for Success	Approximately 100 Centres UK wide based in Football/other Sports clubs. DfES and LEAs	Focus on raising literacy, numeracy and ICT standards in underachieving children.	KS 2 and 3 pupils. Approximately 100,000 pupils were said to have participated by Sept 2004. (Press release on Playing for Success website)	Repeated evaluations by the National Foundation for Educational Research. Included in scoping exercise.	Access to resources and activities

### **APPENDIX D: Russell Commission**

The Russell Commission launched its consultation into youth action and engagement on Monday 4 October 2004. The purpose of this consultation document is to test a number of questions about the measures to be contained in a new national framework to increase youth volunteering and civic service by young people. In doing so, the Russell Commission wishes to build on the existing strengths and expertise of voluntary organisations and businesses involved in community and mentoring activity and it would be grateful for your contribution.

Additionally, for a new framework to be successful, young people's interests and motivations, their aims and aspirations, have to be meaningfully reflected in our proposals. The Russell Commission therefore particularly wants to hear from young people about their experiences, and the incentives and opportunities which they would like to see included.

Taken from: http://www.russellcommission.org/

First produced in 2005 by:

Evidence for Policy and Practice Information and Co-ordinating Centre (EPPI-Centre) Social Science Research Unit Institute of Education, University of London 18 Woburn Square London WC1H 0NR Tel: 020 7612 6367

http://eppi.ioe.ac.uk/

### http://www.ioe.ac.uk/ssru/

The Evidence for Policy and Practice Information and Co-ordinating Centre (EPPI-Centre) is part of the Social Science Research Unit (SSRU), Institute of Education, University of London.

The EPPI-Centre was established in 1993 to address the need for a systematic approach to the organisation and review of evidence-based work on social interventions. The work and publications of the Centre engage health and education policy makers, practitioners and service users in discussions about how researchers can make their work more relevant and how to use research findings.

Founded in 1990, the Social Science Research Unit (SSRU) is based at the Institute of Education, University of London. Our mission is to engage in and otherwise promote rigorous, ethical and participative social research as well as to support evidence-informed public policy and practice across a range of domains including education, health and welfare, guided by a concern for human rights, social justice and the development of human potential.

The views expressed in this work are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the funder. All errors and omissions remain those of the authors.

This report is available to download from:

http://eppi.ioe.ac.uk/

ISBN 0-9548415-7-3

Hard copies of this report are available for purchase at a cost of £15 each. This price includes second-class post and packaging within the United Kingdom. For postage to Europe add 30% to total price of reports. For postage worldwide add 100% to the total price of reports.

Please send orders and cheques made payable to 'Institute of Education' in UK pounds sterling to the above address.

This document is available in a range of alternative formats. Please contact the Marketing and Development Office for assistance.

Telephone 020 7947 9556 Email info@ioe.ac.uk





